PLAN COMMISSION MEETING 
May 8th, 2025 
President John Alessia called the meeting to order at 7:00. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited, and a moment of silence was held. Recording Secretary, Dianna Cade called the roll. The members answering the roll call were Greg White, John Alessia, Shane Tucker, Manny Frausto and Daniel Smith.  Jim Konradi, participated via zoom. Shane Lawrence was absent.  Also, present was Rich Oman, Director of Planning and Development and Town Attorney Nicole Bennett. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Mr. Tucker made a motion to approve the regular meeting minutes from April 10th, 2025 and seconded by Mr. Frausto and carried by a roll call vote of all ayes. 
President Alessia stated that the Commission would be taking agenda itmes out of order tonight. The new business would go first. This will allow ample time for the public hearing that was carried over from April 10th, 2025. 
NEW BUSINESS:  

PC #25-005 Lowell Plaza LLC - Final Plat - Lowell Plaza- State Rd 2 Preliminary plat approved April 10th, 2025
James Hus, DVG Team, 1155 Troutwine Rd, Crown Point, IN  46307. He stated he is here tonight on behalf of the owner of Lowell Plaza LLC. He stated they are requesting final plat and site plan approval.  It is a one lot commercial subdivision. The parcel was rezoned in November of 2023.  The preliminary plat public hearing was in April of 2025.  The parcel is 1.73 acres and is located immediately behind or to the north of the Franciscan office building. Just north of St Road 2 and immediately west of Brandywine Dr. It is a one lot sub. They are proposing a 12,000 square foot office building. It will house Anytime Fitness as an occupant in the eastern 2/3 of the building or around 8000 square feet. There is potential for two tenants with a drive-through operation on the western side of the building. On the rear of the lot there is 200 feet of internal queueing on the property itself so there will be no concerns of traffic plus it would spill onto Brandywine Dr, which has a lot of room.  He stated a proposed site plan was presented in November of 2023. Since then, the site plan itself has not changed very little since its original conception.  They did incorporate suggestions from the town engineer.  Sifted the site back to provide a private road on the south boundary of the property to link up to the subdivision to the west that will be presented to the Commission in the coming months.  The roads are the major change and an ingress and egress easement forty five feet along the south that was added and was not on the plat in March. 
Mr. Oman stated staff asked the petitioner to add an easement on the west end of the property for utilities. Using the plat on the monitor he indicated the location of this easement. He stated in Spring Run; Indiana American water ran a water main in between two houses using the existing easement it was run down the middle there is no room for a stormwater.  Staff required a fifteen foot easement to be added on their side for utilities to be run through. Mr. Alessia asked about the entrances for this project. Mr. Oman stated it will be on Brandywine Dr. 
Mr. Smith made a motion to approve the final plat for PC 25-005, seconded by Mr. White and carried with a roll call vote of all ayes. 
Mr. White made a motion that the staff report be adopted as the findings of fact, seconded by Mr. Tucker and carried with a roll call vote of all ayes. 
PC 25-006 - Site Plan- Anytime Fitness - State Road 2, Lowell, IN. Parcel # 45-20-19-377-007.000-008; Portion of Parent Parcel DMK Parcel; Lowell Major Sub. Lot 2 - 1.73 Acres
Mr. Hus stated his presentation combined the final plat and site plan he is happy to answer any questions the commission might have. The Commission had no further questions. 
Mr. Tucker made a motion to approve the site plan for PC #25-006, seconded by Mr. Frausto and carried with a roll call vote of all ayes.

Mr. White made a motion to accept the staff report as the findings of fact, seconded by Mr. Frausto and carried with a roll call vote of all ayes.  
OLD BUSINESS:          Public hearing continued from April 10th, 2025 
  PC #25-004 – Petition to consider an application to request a rezone from R2 (residential) to PUD (Planned Unit Development) on a parcel within the Town boundaries of Lowell.  Petition has been filed by Olthof Homes, St., 8051 Wicker Ave. St. John, IN  46373. The petition is for property located at approx. 16904 Cline Ave., 45-19-15-200-005.000-038. The parcel consists of approximately 141.55 acres and is currently zoned R2.

Kevin Paszko, OLTHOF Homes, 8051 Wicker Ave, St. John, IN.  He is here tonight to seek a rezone from R2 to PUD for their Bulder Ridge project. He stated he was here last month to give an over of the project. He stated he would be happy to discuss any aspects of the project. There are a few revisions that have been made to the layout since the last meeting. He stated they have continued to have discussions with staff about the project.  He stated that forty units were dropped from the project. The dwelling unit per acre will be reduced to 0.28 DU per acre. There will be 355 units original layout was 395 units. The breakdown is:

48 SFD detached lots at 80x130  
117 SFD detached lots at 60x 130 which is a 3 unit increase
46 SFD attached cottage units at 92 units 90x130 – which is a 6 lots 12 unit increase
98 SFD attached front loaded townhomes 20x100 per unit – 40-unit reduction. Each block is a max of 6.  They have provided additional parking areas for these townhome lots totaling 55 spaces. 
The road connection was reestablished in NE corner to satisfy EMS request for connectivity with the rest of the development. The dog park was relocated. All other amenities are ethe same. Generally, the layout is identical to what was previously shown. 

Mr. Oman using the map that was displayed on the monitor indicated where the parking areas for the townhomes were added. He discussed the units that were deleted. All the parking areas will be maintained by the HOA. They made the road connectivity.  He further indicated on the map and discussed other changes. 

President Alessia stated before opening up the public hearing, he wanted to state some of the rules. He stated if you spoke at the last meeting, you can only speak tonight on the changes that were made after that meeting. If you did not speak last month you can talk about last month and this month. Please state your name and address for the record. 

 Shari Reed, 773 Coach Light Lane, Lowell, IN. She stated she was not here last month. She asked what plans were in place for the infrastructure of the town. To accommodate all the new homes. President Alessia stated you need to talk about things related to this project.  Mrs. Reed stated where are the kids going to go to school. President Alessia stated there is enough room, he speaks with Mr. Anderson often. He stated he used to work for the school corporation and left tin 2010. He stated the schools have not returned to those numbers, that is a fact.  She asked how about the fire dept?  She stated instead of this land having single family homes, it is townhomes. Cramming more families in. She wants to know what they are doing to be proactive and not reactive. The community is growing. President Alessia stated please attend council meetings it is discussed frequently it is our job and why we are here.  He discussed projects. She stated in your opinion putting up townhomes in this subdivision instead of single-family homes is not going to affect our infrastructure. President Alessia stated the increased tax base will allow us to do that. Discussion on taxes.  Mrs. Reed asked if there were any discussions on widening, using speed bumps etc. for traffic control on Cline Ave when this subdivision is built.  Discussion. Mrs. Reed stated she does not agree with the townhomes. She feels it is too much on the infrastructure for this town. 

Jake Barnhart - 1303 Hilltop Dr. Lowell. He asked what the plan for the water was. He stated the water breaks every few weeks.  President Alessia stated we do not own the water utility. Mr. Barnhart stated so it is not your problem. President Alessia stated that is correct. Mr. Barnhart said, “so no plan is in place”? President Alessia stated pipes break the system is old.  They need to be replaced. Mr. Barnhart said these new homes will put extra strain on the system. This will increase the demand for water by another 1000 homes.  Discussion. Mr. White stated American Water since buying our system has put over eleven million dollars into it. They are making repairs faster than we could as a town. This factored in the decision to sell the utility. He stated the town is trying to chase the water repairs with road repairs. Discussion.  Mr. Barnhart discussed the traffic specifically on route 2. Mr. Tucker stated that it is a state road. Discussion. 
Amy Dyrhaug 1303 Hilltop Dr, Lowell.  Ms. Dyrhaug stated she would like to address that all these homes are going to add 700 or 800 cars to the town. She stated she gets to town around 5:30pm and she needs to turn at Joe Martin; she was backed up to Langen’s Realty because of the stoplight. President Alessia stated he feels the people who move to this subdivision will not be using route 2 they will move here because of its proximity to Rt 41. Ms. Dyrhaug stated she takes 41 every day and she feels like she is playing frogger on it. The police need to patrol it better. President Alessia stated we cannot control Rt 41. Discussion. President Alessia stated he is not going to tell people they can’t build their homes here because she must get to work. Nobody wants to see change. She stated are you aware of how most of the towns people feel who elected you?” because that is who you are supposed to be looking out for. Discussion. 

President Alessia asked if anybody online wished to comment. No one is heard responding. Mr. Oman repeated if anybody wanted to speak that is online. No one responded or raised their hand. 

Lewis Christensen, 151 Willow Dr, Lowell.  Mr. Christensen stated he was not at the last meeting and just heard about this. He asked what the current zoning of the parcel was. President Alessia stated R2.  Mr. Oman discussed the R2 zoning.  Mr. Christensen asked if it was low-income housing. Discussion on the cost of the proposed products in the subdivision.  Discussion on the 
rumors that were on Facebook that the subdivision was a HUD development. Mr. White stated it is PUD not HUD. Discussion.  Mr. Christensen stated the town is growing. 
President Alessia asked if there were any other persons wishing to speak. No one came forward. President Alessia closed the public hearing. 

Mr. Tucker made a motion to forward a favorable recommendation to the Town council for PC #25-004, rezone, seconded by Mr. White and carried with a roll call vote of all ayes. 
Mr. White made a motion to accept the staff report as the Findings of Fact, seconded by Mr. Tucker and carried with a roll call vote of all ayes. 
DISCUSSSION:    Zoning for 525 E Main St.

President Alessia stated the address is for the parcel next door to the Town Hall which was an old school. It is currently zoned B1. President Alessia stated at the last council meeting it was discussed to have developers submit an RFP with their ideas.   Discussion on Town Center zoning. Discussion on possible development. Further discussion with the public audience that was in attendance on various topics. Shari Reed stated that she is not against growth, she wants to be forward thinking in the growth. Be proactive instead of reactive.  Discussion. 
PUBLIC COMMENT: Nothing further is heard in person or online.
ANNOUNCEMENTS: Next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on June 12th, 2025   
ADJOURNMENT
With no further comments or questions, Mr. Tucker made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:55pm, seconded by Mr. White and carried by a voice vote of all ayes.

John Alessia, President
Manny Frausto, Secretary


